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• • •  October Meeting: Arms and Armor • • •

Presented by Richard Vlasak, a descendant of Revolutionary and 
Civil War soldiers. An avid collector and amateur historian, he will 
discuss rifles and associated accoutrements of the 18th and early 
19th centuries. 
Refreshments will be served following the program. Be sure to 
join us for a great evening!! 

President’s Message
Reminiscences in the Fall of a Lifetime

If one could go back in time when all things seemed OK and not quickly fleeting, where 
would one want to reside? Living in Deposit and the area of bucolic bliss which surrounds 
us has provided all that any resident requires. The “fast lane” is moving too quickly and 
thank the Lord we live where we do. Our blessings go with us each day, rain or shine. I 
contemplate the past each time I think of oddments of the history in our midst.

It is pleasurable to remember entertaining ourselves without benefit of “Fisher-Price” and 
computer age games. All that we had was our imagination and love of our families to keep 
us “out of harm’s way”. As a member of the Society; just the old photos of people, houses, 
stores, events, and places brings back a warming, friendly and long lasting really good 
nostalgia. Reading the wit and wisdom of our ancestors and former antiquarians allows us 
to envision what life could give you without cost!  These facts are true today. All you need 
do is visit the Museum, attend it’s programs, help with the daily running of the “machine” 
and you’ll receive benefits, peace of mind, and an ethereal feeling that keeps you positively 
happy!

Richard S. Axtell   President
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October Mystery

It seems fitting that our mystery this Halloween month deals with a 
cemetery! 

We had two visitors to our booth at the Oktoberfest who asked about a 
small cemetery they had discovered. None of us there were able to provide 
any information. Perhaps some of you can help. 

The road to the cemetery is several miles 
out of Deposit along Route 8. It is a right 
turn, just before the ice cream stand that 
was once called the Penguin. The road has 
no name posted. To get to the cemetery, you would 
proceed up the road and bear right where it forks. 
The cemetery is little ways down on the left and 
has a fence around it. There are several gravestones 
there, but almost all of the inscriptions are no longer 
visible, with the exception of the name Catherine 
on one of them. One grave has an unusual marker, 
rectangular on the bottom with a center opening in 
which two squared off marble “posts” are located.

State forest land borders the cemetery. Judging by the fence and lack of shrubs, the 
cemetery is being maintained. If you know any details to further our knowledge 
of this cemetery, please contact us—see the back page of this newsletter for our 
contact information.

Notice:  Advertising
Each issue of this newsletter costs us about $250 for printing and mailing. To help defray some of these 
printing and postage costs, we are now accepting a limited number of small ads for each issue. The ads are 
limited to approximately business card size, and will cost $25 per ad per issue. Contact us if you are inter-
ested in having your ad appear in a future issue. You may also contact us to give your opinion of this new 
practice. There are three ads included in this issue.

Museum Now Closed for the Season
As you know, the Museum is open from Memorial Day through the Oktoberfest Sunday, on Thursdays and 
Sundays from 2:00 to 4:00 pm. We had many, many visitors this year. It is gratifying to know that the public 
is interested in Deposit area history and supportive of our efforts. Of course, the key to our success lies with 
our Museum “sitters” who volunteer to staff the Museum and assist visitors. A big THANK YOU to all of 
these volunteers who helped make this a very successful year—we couldn’t do it without you!

Although the Museum is now closed until next May, it will be open for our scheduled programs. (See the 
calendar of events in this issue, and check our web site for more information on programs for the rest of this 
year. Next year’s programs will also be posted when the details are available.) 

The research library will still be open every Tuesday from 9:30 am until noon for people seeking specific 
historical information.
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Growing Up….As I Remember It, by Lyle Carley Brown
Part Three

In earlier issues, information from the Village Life and Family Life at the Brown’s chapters was shared. This 
issue marks the first in several installments from the chapter, School Life. 

Mr. Brown starts the chapter with” Much of my life growing up, of course, centered around school which 
was in a three story brick building one block away from our house on the same street. The building included 
Grades 1 – 12 (Kindergarten was added sometime after I entered school)” 

“In my time, it was a Union School District meaning it served principally the 
Village. Outlying school districts contracted for their high school students to 
attend the union district. The rural districts were mainly one room schools. The 
exception was Cannonsville, a community about six miles up the Delaware 
River, which had a larger school—a brick building with several classrooms. 
The only school buses were privately owned and contracted by rural districts to 
transport their pupils.”

Mr. Brown writes, “I remember the names of all 
of my teachers from first grade through high school. I have many memories 
of the elementary grades starting with first grade. My teacher was Miss Anne 
Dailey. Her sister Kate, taught junior high math, and they were probably 
the two most popular and respected teachers in the system.” He goes on to 
describe his teachers as basically “law and order” types but fair and friendly. 
“All classrooms had desks in straight rows with the seat and desk fastened 
to the floor. There were hard and fast rules, such as never speaking without 
raising your hand and waiting to be recognized.” 

Many Deposit elementary school alums will remember the next series of events! “There was a set time for 
everyone to go to the “basement” (a euphemism for lavatory or toilet). Boys in one line and girls in another 
were lined up outside the appropriate door and would enter three at a time to start. When one came out 
another entered. Then you marched to another line at the drinking fountain for your turn to drink; thereafter, 
you returned to the classroom. Not much tolerance was shown for those who did not have trained bladders 
and bowels.”

A future issue of this newsletter will contain excerpts from Mr. Brown’s book describing his junior and 
senior high school experiences. 

Holidays are Coming… 
Museum Gift Shop Items are Available

With the holidays just around the corner, remember 
that our gift shop items can be easily purchased by 
calling the museum at (607) 467-4422. Most of our 
publications and some other items may be viewed on 
the web site and ordered with a downloadable order 
form. This is the perfect occasion to buy a copy of 
Passing the Time for that special person who you never 
know what to get them!!
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The Spotted Horse Troopers
DHS member Pete Hempstead introduced Lou Palombo of Sidney to the capacity crowd attending the July 
Quarterly meeting of the Deposit Historical Society. The topic of Lou’s presentation was the Spotted Horse 
Troop—a group of New York State troopers stationed in Sidney. The name stems from the pinto horses these 
men rode when performing daring trick riding stunts all over the country. Lou’s father and two uncles were 

members of the Spotted Horse Troop.

In 1921, the New York State Police was organized 
on behalf of the efforts of two ladies whose friend 
was murdered. At the time, there was a sheriff’s 
department but no law enforcement agency with 
jurisdiction over the entire state. The first State Po-
lice training camp was held in Manlius, NY near 
Syracuse. It was just like boot camp. Lou’s dad 

joined in 1929. His two uncles joined before that. None of them had ever ridden before! Horses were imported 
from the western part of the country (primarily pintos and paints). The horses had never been ridden before ei-
ther. At that time, when you were a trooper you worked seven days a week. When on duty, you lived in the bar-
racks. You cooked, cleaned, and took care of the horses. Horses were used for patrol. The road from Sidney to 
Masonville to Deposit was one of the patrol routes. Wherever a trooper ended up at the conclusion of the day is 
where he spent the night. Troopers might stay at a motel or a farmer’s 
house. They would call in on the telephone. 

Captain Fox was the head of the Spotted Horse rough riders. The train-
ing track was across the street from the present Sidney High School. 
The old barracks was located where the high school is today. Lou 
showed fantastic movie footage of Captain Fox and other members of 
the troop training on the Sidney track. They became so famous for their 
skill as horsemen that they were invited to perform at Madison Square 
Garden, the NY State Fair, and all across the United States. They were even invited by the Queen to perform 
in England. Cowboy movie star Ken Maynard and his wonder horse Tarzan came to Sidney to ride with these 
men. Tom Mix and several other movie cowboys and their horses were also regular visitors. The spotted horse 
riders of Troop C became so popular that it was necessary to form two riding teams. 

Many members of the audience shared favorite “trooper” stories. A few of these follow: 

There used to be time clocks in the post offices. Troopers had to stop in and get their location certified. Mr. •	
Waldron, whose father was also a member of the Spotted Horse Troop, shared that this was how his parents 
met. His mother worked at the post office. The rest is history!

My dad used to say he could beat the horses around the •	
training track. The horses ran on cinders on the inside 
of the track and he ran on the grass on the outside. The 
horses had trouble turning, his father did not, he won!

Trooper Galvan was famous for giving out many tickets. •	
If you got one, you were said to be “Galvanized”.
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The Binghamton Railway and Triple Cities Traction Companies
Susan Sherwood provided all those attending her September 26th presentation at the Deposit Historical 
Society Museum with a wonderful overview of trolleys in the Broome County area. Ms. Sherwood shared 
with the audience that prior to WWI, Binghamton was a real leader in technology. In 
1868 a horse drawn railroad was chartered. Next came a cable railroad that ran for 3.51 
miles from Washington Street to the State Asylum. This was a whole decade before a 
similar rail system was constructed in San Francisco. 

Binghamton was one of the first cities in the United States to have an electric trolley 
system. Electric trolleys were primarily needed for going up and down hills. Uphill 
treks were hard on the horses and downhill was just plain dangerous! Binghamton’s 
trolley system started on the hills and then expanded to level areas. The building where the electric trolley 
cars were housed was called the electric car stable. Eventually the building became a bus garage.

As a side note, Ms. Sherwood shared that the trolley system didn’t always pay its electric bills and 
eventually the power was cutoff. For a short period of time, they went back to horses. In 1893 a powerhouse 
was built so that the trolley system could generate its own electricity. 

An ad featuring “Traction Tom” pointed out places one could go on the Binghamton trolley system. Points 
of interest included: “FRIDAY Evening State Hospital Music, Dancing; SATURDAY, 3 o’clock Johnson 
Field Baseball; SUNDAY, 2:30 o’clock Recreation Park Band; Evening—Ideal Park Band Concert.” 
Binghamton pioneered the concept of putting an amusement facility at the end of the line to generate traffic 
and income. The trolley system built Ross Park and the CF Johnson Carousel. If you aspired for a job such 
as trolley conductor, you were more likely to be hired if you could play a musical instrument. When you 
reached the end of the line, you could play in the band and then bring the trolley full of people back. The 

following was also a part of this ad to promote trolley use: 

IN ANY REAL LIVE TOWN
She—“Bob told me he’s driven his car 110,000 miles this year.”

He—“Probably trying to find a place to park.”
	 —LIFE

It seems that some things never change!

In 1903 the trolley system came up with the slogan “Greater 
Binghamton” which is still in use today. The trolley business 
boomed until the 1930s. It was then that Binghamton 
changed over to buses. Again, it was one of the first cities 
to make this transition. It was thought that buses would be 
better but they too fell onto hard economic times. The county 
ultimately took over the bus system in 1968. 

One of the reasons for the decline of the trolley system was the Asphalt Trust. This group pushed for 
macadam roads. Prior to this time road surfaces were primarily stone or brick. Asphalt was cheaper but 
bricks were more durable. Streets became privatized and the railway companies were responsible for 
maintaining them. They fell down on keeping them up. In many locations in Binghamton, trolley tracks 
are located under present day asphalt or sidewalk. Most recently, tracks were found by the Hole in the Wall 
restaurant and Number 5. They had been set in yellow brick.

Deposit was to have had its own electric trolley. The electricity to run the cars would have been generated 
by Deposit’s water powered electric plant. The initial plan was to run the tracks from Stilesville to 

Trolley Barn, built 1906/7; 1893 Power House 
with two smokestacks in left middle ground. 
photo c. 1926  Photo Courtesy of Broome 
County Historical Society
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Cannonsville. If any of you know more of the details surrounding Deposit’s proposed trolley system, 
please share. It would be interesting to know who the players were and how far along the plans progressed. 
(Contact information is located on the back page of this newsletter.)

The Dorflinger Glass Company
Did you know that the glass blanks used in the Deposit glass factory came from Pennsylvania? The saga of 
the Peerless Cut Glass Company of Deposit goes back to the late 1800s. Messrs. Gibbs, Kelley, and Steinman 
initially established a factory in Honesdale, PA. They were expert craftsmen and very adept at cutting glass in 
the intricate patterns popular between 1880 and 1905. In addition to being talented, they were also ambitious. 
They established a sales office in New York City. In 1910, Kelly & Steinman moved out of Honesdale and 
established their own cutting shop in Deposit. They occupied the old Outing building.

Michael Kelly was born in Ireland and came to the United States in 1881. He learned the glass cutting trade in 
Meriden, CT. During his years with Gibbs, Kelly, & Company he was a general 
salesman. Frank Steinman was born in Brooklyn and received his training at one 
of the small cutting shops in the area. He worked for several glass cutters before 
coming to Honesdale, PA. Mr. Steinman was a bookkeeper for Gibbs, Kelly, & 
Company.

Henry Loftus, curator of the Dorflinger Museum in White Mills, PA brought 
the cut glass industry in the Honesdale-Deposit area to life for all who attended 
his DHS presentation on August 22nd. The story goes that in the 1860's, French 
glass maker Christian Dorflinger purchased 600 acres of land to be used as a 
place to escape from his glass factories in Brooklyn, New York.  Shortly after 
relocating to his Pennsylvania retreat, he constructed a glass factory in the vil-
lage of White Mills. He ultimately produced and designed some of the finest 
lead crystal in the United States. It was from the Dorflinger factory that Kelly & 

Steinman purchased uncut glass blanks that were shipped to Deposit and made into beautiful cut glass pieces 
by local artisans.

It’s interesting that most of the early glass making in Pennsylvania focused on the production of window-
panes. The first glass factory in Wayne County PA was established in 1807 in Rockville. The location was 
ideal, not because of the coal but transportation due to the river. He windowpanes were loaded on rafts and 
floated downstream to Philadelphia. Jacob Ridgeway, who also made windowpanes, eventually purchased this 
factory. He blew round bubbles of glass, spun these in the air at the end of the blowpipe to flatten them, and 
then cut the flat circles of glass into rectangular shapes. There was always the problem of the thick “bulls eye” 
left in the middle of the glass where it was taken off the blowpipe. 

Rockville Glass moved to Bethany in about 1815. 
The Bethany Glassworks became the A. Greiner 
& Co. Glassworks that operated from 1816 to 
1822. The primary product of this company was 
also windowpanes and some utilitarian pieces. 
The glass was greenish, amber, or teal. Some 
of the color was intentional but some, such as 
the green, would have been due to oxides in the 
soil. The glass factory in Bethany was eventually 



-- 7 --

destroyed by fire…a common occurrence in the glass business!

The next phase in the history of glass in our region of the country was the Tracyville Glass Works run by 
Jacob Faatz. He established the factory on the Delaware & Hudson Canal about 2 miles downstream from 
Honesdale. Faatz turned out about 20,000 feet of window glass per week. His 
factory also made washbowls, milk pans, sugar bowls, etc. Loading the glass on 
the canal was easy. The canal also opened up the huge New York City market. 
When the canal was frozen in the winter, glass was loaded on rafts on the Lacka-
waxan River via which they could get products to the Delaware River and then 
downstream to Philadelphia. This was the first factory to use anthracite coal. The 
Tracyville Glass Works eventually became the Honesdale Glass Works.

All of this was happening prior to the arrival of Christian Dorflinger. He was born 
in France and started as an apprentice when he was 10 years old. He continued 
his apprenticeship until he was 18. He came to the United States worked in the 
glass industry and eventually ended up in Brooklyn. By the age of 24, he was running his own glass factory. 
He made high quality crystal. He also made kerosene lamp chimneys when kerosene was first used in lamps. 
In 1861, Mrs. Lincoln, the wife of then President Lincoln, placed an order for glass punch cups. This was an 
important order for Dorflinger as it established his reputation. In 1862, he bought the Pennsylvania property 
and moved out of Brooklyn. Some of the items made at the Dorflinger factory, to name only a few, are: alco-
hol bottles, atomizers, bonbon and jelly dishes, flower globes, lamps, oil and vinegar bottles, salts, soap boxes, 
tumblers, vases, violet holders, and Worcestershire sauce bottles. In 1876, Dorflinger produced glass for the 
Centennial Exposition in Philadelphia. There was also a regulation size cut glass baseball bat made by the 
workers at the Dorflinger factory and presented to Eddie Murphy at the 1913 World Series in Philadelphia. 
Baseball was almost as big as glass in the Honesdale area with a number of individuals eventually playing 
professionally.

Dorflinger was talented and innovative. He was the first to work with coal gas produced as a result of heat-
ing bituminous coal. Where he lacked vision was his lack of support for the labor movement. This caused his 
business problems. 

Dorflinger died in 1915. The factory went on for a few years but Prohibition eventually finished it and its 
doors closed in 1921. At that time, the Deposit glass factory changed to a source of glass blanks in Ohio.

Thanks for Lumberjack Festival and Oktoberfest Support…
Thank you to the fine cooks and bakers who supplied us with delicious beans and bread for our Baked Bean 
and Brown Bread Sale during the Lumberjack Festival. We also thank those donated their time to keep things 
running smoothly all day.
Thanks also to the many people who baked pies, helped with the setup and take down of the 
Oktoberfest booth, and those who spent a large part of the day “manning” the booth. Elaine 
Reinhardt reported that, because of the great support of the public, our sales were brisk and 
we did very well once again at this fund-raising event.
We don’t have all the names of the bread, bean, and pie bakers, but we sincerely appreciate your efforts. All 

the bread and beans were sold and every pie was purchased!! Among those who donated 
time during the Lumberjack Festival and/or Oktoberfest to help were Elaine Reinhardt, 
Harry and Matthew Dilello, Tim O’Donnell, Kay Hoban, Ellen Jogo, Terri Mastrandrea, 
John Bartsch, and Mary Colvard.



Upcoming Events at the Deposit Historical Society…
Be sure to check the DHS web site for the latest details and updates.

Wednesday, October 24, 2007  7:30 PM Quarterly Meeting and Program: Arms and Armor

Speaker Richard Vlasak’s presentation will include descriptions and samples of 
weaponry from the 18th and 19th centuries. Don’t miss it! For more details, see the 
article on page 1 of this newsletter.

Sunday, December 2, 2007  2:00 to 4:00 PM – Annual Christmas Open House
Come kickoff the season, enjoy delicious holiday 
refreshments, and sing along with friends and neighbors! Our 
Museum will be beautifully decorated for the holidays. The 
Holdredge family singers will provide the musical entertainment.

The Deposit Historical Society
145 Second Street
Deposit, NY
13754

Contact the DHS News editors for information, suggestions, or address changes... 
If you have information to share with us about our mysteries, historical events, or suggestions for new articles or 
projects at the Museum, or if you have moved, mail it to DHS Newsletter editors Mary Colvard and/or John Bartsch 
at 24 Bobolink Ct., Deposit, NY 13754, or email it to one of us at mcolvard@tds.net or jbartsch@tds.net. We will be 
delighted to hear from you!  Thanks!!

mailto:mcolvard@tds.net

